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When it became clear that the H1N1 flu virus would be a factor 
in this academic year, the College of Pharmacy, Nursing, and 
Allied Sciences took notice. This fall, they stepped up efforts 
in providing information on the virus and enacting preventive 
measures to hold the flu at bay. 

Pharmacy, Nursing, and Allied Sciences ambassadors joined 
the fight against flu by ordering 500 bottles of hand sanitizer 
personalized with a college label. They handed out 400 of the 
bottles between classes along with pamphlets containing the 
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention’s information about 
the H1H1 virus. Ambassador president Mary Raven, a third-
year pharmacy student, said the event was a success. 

“People definitely appreciate it,” she said. “Now there’s sanitizer 
gel all over campus, but I think people appreciate being able to 
put it in their backpacks. Protecting each other is just helpful.”

Dean Charles D. Peterson said the college took their cues from 
the World Health Organization and the Center for Disease 
Control, who were concerned about the disease. The quick 

spread may have big impacts on the college if a large number of 
students and faculty are ill at the same time. Two pharmacy stu-
dents have already been hospitalized due to H1N1. Part of the 
college’s role is to promote public health and disease prevention, 
and they took it seriously. The college put together plans and 
action steps to address issues related to H1N1 outbreaks. 

“We basically had a simple philosophy,” Peterson said.  
“Get everyone involved.”

Information on the virus was distributed to faculty and staff in 
every department. Faculty members were asked to prepare alter-
native learning methods in case of an outbreak and students are 
unable to come to class. Faculty members also were asked to be 
more flexible than usual with absentee students and allow them 
to stay at home. The college also worked to get information out 
to the campus at large through the following ways: 
•	 A sponsored, campus-wide audio conference with an  

emergency management expert in pandemic flu planning  
to discuss measures,

College prepares for H1N1 flu virus

Kelly Frank, P4 student, administers a flu shot to a fellow NDSU student. 

•	 A page on the college’s Web site with links to the Center for 
Disease Control information and other public health service 
providers, and

•	 Informational posters on prevention set up around the build-
ing on such things as hand washing, keeping hands away from 
the face and standing away from people who might be sick. 

“We essentially empowered our people with information and 
allowed them to take action on their ideas. They appreciated it 
and responded accordingly. They were saying, ‘Yeah, we’re all 
working on this, and it’s not so scary because we have access to 
information and are doing something about it,’ ” Peterson said. 

Other measures implemented in the college include more 
frequent cleaning and disinfecting of contaminated areas, 
elimination of reusable hand towels and posting signs on the 
drinking fountains to stop people from using them. The public 
drinking fountains were a measure the college led the campus in 
by requesting they be turned off. When the request was denied, 
the college administration took matters into their own hands by 
physically taping over all drinking fountains in Sudro Hall. There 

was some criticism of this practice across campus, but Peterson 
felt the level of intervention was appropriate considering the 
students who had already been hospitalized due to the flu.
The college also offered its services to the university. When the 
university received a large shipment (2,200 doses) of H1N1 
vaccine on Dec. 1, trained pharmacy and nursing students and 
faculty helped to administer flu shots to students at a campus-
wide H1N1 flu clinic on Dec. 3. The college also provided 
refrigerator space to store the large quantities of vaccine  
before administration. The Thrifty White Concept Pharmacy 
also has been made available to the university as a site for 
students to receive H1N1 flu vaccinations. 

“We’ve learned a lot by this experience,” Peterson said. “And by 
working together, we’ve come up with some terrific plans and 
action steps that have gone beyond what a lot of others have 
done. I feel good about the fact that our college has taken  
a leadership role in addressing a major public health concern  
for the campus.”   
	 Joel Hagen

	 Wash hands frequently with soap and water 	
or an alcohol-based sanitizer, especially after 	
coughing or sneezing.

	 Avoid touching your eyes, nose and mouth.

	 Cover your mouth and nose with a tissue when 	
you cough or sneeze.

	 Use tissues one time only - discard in wastebasket 
after use.

	 Cough or sneeze into your sleeve if a tissue is not 
available. This will prevent the passage of germs 	
from infected hands to objects or other persons.

	 Stay at least six feet away from anyone you 	
suspect is ill.

	 Eat a balanced diet, drink lots of water, exercise 	
regularly and get plenty of rest.

What can you do to stay healthy?
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On Dec. 17, several little bodies in 
white lab coats and blue hospital 
scrubs scurried around Madison 
Elementary School in Fargo. For 
18 of the school’s second and third 
graders it was graduation day from 
an afterschool program called “The 
Great Healthcare Adventure,” and 
their reward was selecting a coat  
or scrubs as their “graduation gown.” 

The program, which took place every 
Thursday for six weeks during the 
2009 fall semester, was led by stu-
dents, faculty and staff from NDSU’s 
College of Pharmacy, Nursing, and 
Allied Sciences. It was one of the 
initiatives funded by a $10,000 grant 
from Walgreens Co. to support and 
expand the college’s diversity efforts.

The program’s purpose is two-fold: introduce the elementary 
students to career opportunities they may not otherwise have 
access to and create an opportunity for the college students 
to work with individuals from different economic and cultural 
backgrounds, similar to what they will experience in the  
real world. 

To engage the children on topics like pharmacy, nursing,  
radiologic sciences and more, students did fun, interactive 
activities like color cartoon viruses, press on temporary tattoos 
resembling bacteria, examine glow-in-the-dark germs, use  
plastic beads and counting trays to fill prescription bottles,  
play online games and watch videos. 

Kimberly Halbur, associate dean for student affairs in the  
College of Pharmacy, Nursing, and Allied Sciences, and Dana 
Davis, director of recruitment for the college, created and  
implemented the program.

According to Halbur, the favorite activity was puppet shows. 
Eight puppets representing different healthcare professionals 
and ethnic backgrounds, told the story of a little boy who fell 
out of a tree and recovered by working with various healthcare 
specialists. “They loved it, they were huge fans of the puppets,” 
Halbur said.

Seeing the children enjoy the program was a huge reward,  
but the most gratifying reward will be several years delayed.  
“I can’t imagine how cool it would be to have a student come 
to NDSU and say I’m here because you looked at glow germs 
with me, or helped me understand how an X-ray is made when 
I was in second grade,” Halbur said. “I feel really good about this 
program. We need to diversify the healthcare workforce … and 
the grant funds from Walgreens allowed us to do that with this 
partnership with Madison Elementary.” 

The college’s other diversity efforts include collaborating with 
Moorhead High School to introduce healthcare fields to the 
students; participating in Expanding Your Horizons, a program 
for sixth-through-eighth-grade girls to learn about careers  
in science and math; and offering the Native American 
Professional Program and Multicultural Affairs in  
Pharmacy Program. 

To represent the current diversity among the college’s students, 
faculty and staff, the college also has hung flags representing 
different countries and tribes in the atrium of Sudro Hall, 
and has displayed a calendar that lists and explains different 
holidays observed around the world. “These things show as a 
college we are really proud of the diversity we have,” Davis said. 
“It’s a way to celebrate the people in our college.”
	 Linsey Hegvik

Dean Charles Peterson (left) and Associate Dean Kimberly Halbur (right) receive a check from  
Walgreen’s for $10,000 for Diversity Efforts from Chad Nellis (center).

a message from the dean

Charles D. Peterson, dean
Phone: (701) 231-7609

Fax: (701) 231-7606
E-mail: Charles.Peterson@ndsu.edu

Greetings to all of you! I hope your holidays were filled 
with lots of fun, food and family. 

NDSU has experienced a number of unprecedented 
events. Most notably is: President Joseph A. Chapman 
submitted his letter of resignation to Chancellor  
William Goetz on Oct. 14. In an e-mail to the entire 
campus, President Chapman gave the following  
reasons for resigning: “Controversies in recent days 
have created distractions that have made it impossible  
for me to provide the leadership this institution 
deserves. Students have always been paramount,  
and I fear these distractions have impaired my  
ability to serve their interests.” 

President Chapman joined NDSU as its 13th president  
in June 1999 and brought bold leadership to the 
university, focusing on five themes: It’s About People, 
Students are Paramount, Programs, Leveraging Support, 
and Stature. His unprecedented achievements during 
the past 11 years include record student enrollment 
growth for 10 consecutive years (from 9,600 to 14,189), 
graduate doctoral programs increased from 18 to 44  
and annual research expenditures increased from  
$44 million to $115.5 million. The campus also 
experienced unprecedented growth during President 
Chapman’s tenure including the Research and 
Technology Park, Renaissance Hall, Richard H. Barry 
Hall, Klai Hall, Bentson/Bunker Fieldhouse, Memorial 
Union, Sudro Hall, Equine Science Center and Bison 
Sports Arena, to name a few. The effective date of 
President Chapman’s resignation was Jan. 2. However,  
his last day at NDSU was Nov. 30.

The North Dakota State Board of Higher Education 
named Richard A. Hanson interim president of NDSU 
on Oct. 23. President Hanson’s previous experiences 
include: president of Waldorf College in Forest City, 

Iowa, from June 2005 through November 2009;  
vice president for academic affairs and dean at 
Augustana College from 1995 to 2005; interim vice 
president for academic affairs at NDSU in 1995; 
associate vice president for academic affairs at NDSU 
from 1992 to 1995; and department chair of home 
economics at California State University in Chico. 
President Hanson is a native of Hillsboro, N.D., and 
earned his bachelor’s degree in sociology and master’s 
degree in child development and family relations from 
NDSU. He earned a doctorate in applied behavioral 
science from the University of California, Davis. He 
played football for NDSU, then for the New York Giants 
in 1971 and 1972. President Hanson began his duties  
as interim president on Dec. 1. 

This is a big change for us and for NDSU. We need to 
remember that President Chapman was a great leader 
who also happened to lead a great university. This same 
university is still here, including all the great people 
who implemented the transforming changes that have 
occurred on campus during the past 11 years. As dean  
of the college, I want you to know we are fully committed 
to marching forward with the same energy and 
momentum that has brought us all to this point. It is 
business as usual for us, including striving for even 
greater heights not previously seen before. We will 
continue to march on and march forward, something  
we all would expect from a thundering herd.

I want to personally thank President Chapman and  
Gale for all they have done for us and for NDSU.  
We have been forever impacted and changed by their 
great leadership, and our college has reached new levels 
of excellence in all areas because of their efforts. I also  
want to welcome President Hanson as interim president 
of NDSU. We look forward to working with him through 
this important transition. Go Bison! 

College develops creative programs to foster diversity
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Service, care and safety are just a few areas of focus at the 
Family HealthCare Center Pharmacy, NDSU, in Fargo. Along 
with the Family HealthCare Center, the personnel have been 
recognized for their outstanding work with four Patient Safety 
and Clinical Pharmacy Services Collaborative awards, including 
the Clinical Pharmacy Services Improvement Award, the Health 
Outcome Management Award, the Life Saving Patient Safety 
Award and the Patient Safety and Clinical Pharmacy Services 
Collaborative Performance Award for overall excellence. 

The Health Resources and Services Administration presented 
the awards at a national meeting of the Patient Safety and  
Clinical Pharmacy Services Collaborative in Dallas on Sept. 17. 
Susan Wolf Nelson, pharmacy director; Anne Ottney, clinical 
pharmacist; Maxine Henderson, clinical director; Dr. Fawzia 
Shuja and staff pharmacists Betty Lee, Jennifer Iverson,  
Miguel Buisan-Catevilla and Nicole Wald were honored  
at the conference. 

The pharmacy is owned by the NDSU College of Pharmacy, 
Nursing, and Allied Sciences and serves a culturally diverse 
population of uninsured and underinsured clients, including 

minority and underrepresented groups. The college has built  
a major teaching program at the pharmacy, including placement 
of faculty and students. It offers all of the conventional 
pharmacy services in addition to clinical services specially 
tailored to the needs of the center’s patients.
	 Nicole Scherweit

NDSU Pharmacy personnel awarded for excellence

This past year, the Department of Pharmacy Practice 
implemented Introductory Pharmacy Practice Experiences, 
a requirement from the Accreditation Council for Pharmacy 
Education for students to gain 300 hours of pharmacy 
experience in a variety of pharmacy settings before their fourth 
year of school. With one year of the new program finished, 
Rebecca Focken, director of Introductory Pharmacy Practice 
Experiences said the program is being received positively. 

“It’s been going very well,” she said. “We had our first-year 
students complete shadowing last spring, and they also did  
80 hours in an institutional setting last summer.” 

The new emphasis on introductory experiences is an effort  
of the Accreditation Council to standardize the wide variety  
of introductory experiences found in the curriculums of colleges 
of pharmacy across the country. These new requirements are 
in addition to the existing pharmacy course work and a fourth-
year practice experience. Fourth-year students will continue 
to participate in eight five-week Advanced Pharmacy Practice 
Experience rotations as they have in the past.

The Introductory Pharmacy Practice Experience activities for 
NDSU students have changed slightly after the first year of 
implementation. The main activities students participate in are 
now a three-week experience in an institutional setting after 
their first year, a three-week experience in a community setting 
after their second year and a 60-hour experience focused on

 public health during their third year. Other tasks include a 
short experience with community pharmacy preceptors during 
the spring semester of the students’ second year. 

Focken said one challenge of the program is recruitment  
of practice opportunities for student rotations, particularly  
in institutional settings. Institutional and community 
pharmacies that have agreed to partner with the college  
in providing introductory experiences for the students are 
greatly appreciated.

“Students in general were very satisfied with their experiences 
and found them to be valuable last year,” Focken said. “They 
appreciated the time and the energy their preceptors put into 
providing their experiential education.” 

Introductory Pharmacy Practice Experiences provides students 
with an opportunity to work in and explore pharmacy careers  
in a variety of pharmacy practice settings prior to their fourth 
year rotations.

“Giving students a broader range of practice experiences earlier 
in the curriculum provides students with opportunities to 
make more informed choices regarding the types of elective 
rotations they complete in their fourth year of pharmacy school, 
and ultimately, can assist students with the decision making 
process as they decide which career path within the pharmacy 
profession they will pursue following graduation,” Focken said.

Joel Hagen 

New experience requirements going well

alumni news

Pictured from left to right: Susan Wolf Nelson, Betty Lee, Miguel 
Buisan-Catevilla, Nicole Wald, Jennifer Iverson and Anne Ottney 

Thomas Johnson, South Dakota State University 
pharmacy practice professor and Avera McKennan 
Hospital’s clinical specialist in critical care, was 
named a fellow of the American Society of Health-
System Pharmacists at the society’s summer 
meeting. Johnson earned his bachelor’s degree in 
pharmaceutical sciences in 1995 and his PharmD 
in 1997 at NDSU. 

The society evaluated Johnson against a strict 
set of credentials that included contributions to 
scientific literature, research, education and active 
participation and leadership in professional activities. 
A minimum of 10 years in health-system pharmacy  
was required as well. 

Since the society’s fellow program began in 1988, they have 
honored 619 fellows, and Johnson is the only fellow named 
from South Dakota to date.

“I was very humbled,” Johnson said.  
“I appreciated the recognition.” 

Johnson grew up in Brainerd, Minn. He was 
drawn to NDSU by the opportunity to play in 
marching band and study pharmacy. He also  
liked the small town atmosphere. 

“I got a really good education,” he said.  
“There was a lot of one-on-one attention.” 

Johnson teaches critical care medicine in both 
experiential and didactic roles at SDSU, and 

he directs a critical care residency program for the hospital’s 
postgraduate year-two pharmacists. He also teaches the 
postgraduate year-one pharmacy practice residents. 

Johnson served as president of the South Dakota Society  
of Health-System Pharmacists and was that society’s 2005  
Pharmacist of the Year. 

A few years ago, Jeffrey Bratberg was sitting 
in Sudro Hall, working on class work toward a 
pharmacy degree at NDSU. A classmate told him 
that he should be a teacher. He didn’t think much 
of it then, but the prophecy came true, and he was 
recently awarded for his outstanding contributions 
to the discipline of teaching and to the education 
of health care practitioners. 

Bratberg, PharmD ’00, received the American 
College of Clinical Pharmacy New Educator 
Award and was recognized for innovative teaching 
techniques and the variety of disciplines that he teaches.  
The American College of Clinical Pharmacy is a professional  
and scientific society that provides leadership, education, 
advocacy and resources enabling clinical pharmacists to  
achieve excellence in practice and research. American  
College of Clinical Pharmacy’s membership is composed  
of practitioners, scientists, educators, administrators, 
students, residents, fellows and others committed to  
excellence in clinical pharmacy and patient pharmacotherapy.

Bratberg is clinical associate professor of pharmacy practice 
at the University of Rhode Island. He also serves as clinical 
assistant professor of medicine at Brown University Medical 
School and clinical pharmacy specialist in infectious diseases  
at Roger William Medical Center in Providence, R.I. 

At the University of Rhode Island, he coordinates and teaches 
infectious diseases courses, including large lectures and 

small group classes in the fall semester, and in 
the spring he teaches a pharmacy course and 
collaborates with the film studies group to create 
public service announcements about public 
health. He also mentors students on advanced 
practice rotations at the hospital, discussing 
patient cases and optimizing antimicrobial 
therapy for them. In addition, he teaches two 
lecture courses at the Brown University  
Medical School.

“It was a true honor and rather surprising,” 
Bratberg said about receiving the award. “It’s nice to be 
recognized for doing innovative things.” He said that his goal is 
to consistently improve his teaching and to have an impact on 
his students and their patients. 

A mainstay of his teaching methods is exposing his students to 
up-and-coming technology. He also falls back on some of the 
techniques that were used when he was a student at NDSU in 
the basic theory of group projects. 

Bratberg’s advice to future pharmacists is to look for 
opportunities and make your own luck. “Sometimes 
opportunities come along and people think its luck, but my 
belief is that you can do anything, you just have to seize the 
opportunities that are out there. The best time in life to take 
a risk is when you graduate. Look for something new and see 
where it takes you.”

Bratberg

Johnson

Alumnus receives Clinical Pharmacy award

Johnson recognized by national pharmacy society
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New test results tell a resounding story of success for the  
College of Pharmacy, Nursing, and Allied Sciences.

This past spring, every NDSU pharmacy graduate who took 
the national licensing examination passed on his or her first 
attempt. The test is the North American Pharmacist Licensure 
Exam (commonly called NAPLEX), which is designed to gauge  
a person’s competency in pharmacy practice. 

“It was exciting to open up the scores, and it’s fun to see that 
we’re doing well,” said Don Miller, professor and chair of  
pharmacy practice. “The scores reflect the readiness of our  
class to go into practice.”

For the second year in a row NDSU had a 100 percent pass rate, 
compared to the national average of about 97.5 percent. The 
average score for NDSU graduates during the most recent  
exam was 121.2, a distinctive total when contrasted to the  
114.7 average score across the country.

According to Miller, NDSU has usually been at or above the 
national statistics during the past 20 to 30 years. He credits 
recent changes to the curriculum and the quality of students  
for maintaining NDSU’s position in the forefront.

“We are keeping our curriculum up-to-date with current stan-
dards, and NAPLEX is one of the few ways that we can compare 
ourselves against other colleges,” Miller explained. “We’ve raised 
the bar again, and it’s helping us keep ahead of other schools.”

With the success comes satisfaction and pride for the recent 
graduates. Anne Gorder, who is a pharmacy resident at  
MeritCare Health System in Fargo, is among those who passed 
her exam this spring. “This reaffirms that NDSU is a very 
competitive school of pharmacy – we rank highly in the nation,” 
Gorder said.

Another of the graduates, Brandon Haas, said he had lofty 
expectations when he came to NDSU, so he was not surprised 
by the results. “NDSU always has had a high pass rate,” said 
Haas, who is a pharmacy resident at St. Alexis Medical Center  
in Bismarck, N.D., which is part of the PrimeCare Health Group.
“It just goes to show our pharmacy program prepares us well  
to go into practice.”

In another important test, NDSU graduates showed  
excellence in the Multistate Pharmacy Jurisprudence  
Exam, which measures knowledge of pharmacy law. From 
January through April 2009, NDSU’s pass rate was 100 percent, 
while the  national level was 88.5 percent. For May through 
August 2009, NDSU’s pass rate was 99.2 percent, compared  
to 94.3 percent nationally.

“We are fortunate to have a good pool of students who are  
well prepared to begin our program, and they reflect very well 
on us in practice,” Miller said. “Many preceptors who work with 
students from other schools consistently say they really enjoy 
NDSU students because they are smart, well prepared and  
a pleasure to work with.”

NDSU pharmacy graduates excel during national exam

Darryle D. Schoepp, BS ’78, pharmacy

Honor: Alumni Achievement 
Award, which honors NDSU 
alumni who have excelled in  
their profession.

Career: Senior vice president and 
franchise head for neuroscience at 
Merck and Company. Previously 
was vice president of neurosci-
ence discovery research at Eli Lilly 
and Company.

Research: Focuses on glutamate receptor pharmacology; led 
pioneering efforts to investigate novel agents for psychiatric 
and neurological disorders.

Career highlight: Receiving the 2002 Pharmacia/American 
Society for Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics 
Award for career research on the experimental therapeutics 
of metabotropic glutamate receptors

NDSU impact: “My first laboratory experience that created a 
lifelong passion for a scientific career was at NDSU. With my 
professors’ support, I was able to set up and run the phar-
macology labs for pharmacy students. My research project 
at NDSU led to my first publication and presentation to 
the North Dakota Academy of Science. My professors were 
always there for me and helped me get into graduate school.”

Favorite NDSU experience: “Walking up to the pharmacy 
building after a blizzard and realizing I could not get in 
because the door was buried in snow. I have the picture to 
prove it.”

Future goals: “Our goal is to have Merck research labs 
discover and launch novel drugs for areas with very  
high medical need, in particular Alzheimer’s disease  
and Schizophrenia.”

Advice for success: “There is no substitute for hard work and 
passion for what you do in life. Learn to work in teams and 
always lead by example.”

William Grosz, BS ’51, pharmacy; Doctor of Science (Honoris Causa) ’90

Honor: Heritage Award for 
outstanding volunteer service  
to NDSU.

Career: Retired as executive 
director of the North Dakota 
State Board of Pharmacy in 1997 
and continued as the board’s 
treasurer and senior compliance 
officer through 2007. Also was 
executive director of the North 

Dakota Pharmacists Association for five years.

Activities: Member of the Pharmacy National Advisory 
Board since 2007, NDSU Research Foundation advisory 
board, College of Pharmacy Building Excellence steering 
committee, Team Makers, NDSU Arizona Week planning 
committee.

Career highlights: Receiving the Hugo H. Schaefer Medal 
from the American Pharmacists Association in 1993 –  
the first North Dakotan to be honored for outstanding 
volunteer contributions. He said another achievement was 
helping to maintain the Pharmacy Ownership Statute during 

four legislative sessions, which he said kept pharmacists in 
the state’s smaller communities and provided health care 
access for the public.

NDSU impact: “My faith, family and NDSU are the most 
important things in my life. I first walked on the NDSU 
campus in the 1930s and I fell in love with it.”

Favorite NDSU experience: Among his memories are the 
historic day during the 1949-50 academic year when the 
university reached 2,000 students for the first time and when 
NDSU’s PharmD program received accreditation in 1996.

Future goals: “Time, talent and money cannot repay what 
NDSU has given me. I will help NDSU in any way that I 
possibly can.”

Advice for success: “Students should have a dream and 
vision, and dedicate themselves to be a caring and concerned 
pharmacist. They should be amenable to confront patient 
care and technology with fortitude. That will lay the 
foundation for a successful career.”

Bradley J. Undem, BS ’79, pharmacy

Honor: Henry L. Bolley Academic 
Achievement Award, recognizing 
outstanding alumni achievement 
in education.

Career: Professor of medicine at 
Johns Hopkins University School 
of Medicine, with more than  
200 papers published relating  
to the neuropharmacology  
of the respiratory system.

Expertise: Internationally renowned authority on the 
neural control of the respiratory tract in health and in airway 
diseases. Consultant for more than 20 pharmaceutical  
companies involved in the development of new drugs  
for airway diseases.

Career highlight: Mentoring more than 20 doctoral 
candidates and postdoctoral research fellows, who have 
gone on to productive careers in biomedical science; 
secondly, in making a substantive contribution to the overall 
understanding of the pathophysiology of diseases such as 
asthma, Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease (COPD) 
and chronic bronchitis.

NDSU impact: “I was very fortunate to be taught by the 
exemplary faculty in Sudro hall during the years 1977-79. 
Collectively, they provided me with a sound foundation  
of basic pharmaceutical and biomedical knowledge that  
I leaned on heavily as I continued my studies in Madison  
and Baltimore.”

Favorite NDSU experience: “Playing pinochle with 
roommates and friends for a penny a point, and falling  
in love with Nancy Fercho – my wife of 28 years  
(not necessarily in that order!).”

Future goals: “My future goal, along with the goal of virtually 
every academic scientist, is to continue to successfully 
compete in the arena of ideas for the funding required  
to keep my research laboratory at Johns Hopkins afloat.”

Advice for success: “If I were to be honest, my advice to 
others based on introspection and reflection of my own 
career, would be to figure out a way to get lucky. Luck has 
been the key to my success; beginning with the good fortune 
I had in starting my career in Sudro Hall.”

NDSU Alumni Association honors
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where are they now?

Agnes Harrington, professor emeritus, was worried 
she wasn’t going to be busy enough after retiring 
from the College of Pharmacy, Nursing, and Allied 
Sciences, so she said yes to a lot of offers. Now she 
keeps several schedule books full.

She was on the recent search committee for the 
associate dean of nursing and allied sciences when 
they picked Loretta Heuer, who was a student 
while Harrington was chair of the Department of 
Nursing. As a Pharm-assist person for the Fargo 
area, Harrington works with students, pharmacists 
and pharmacy technicians who are in need of support for 
substance abuse issues and other stresses. She is on the board  
of ShareHouse, an outpatient and residential addiction 
treatment center in Fargo. Harrington serves on the Catholic 
Charities Board of North Dakota and the Patient Family 
Advocacy Committee at MeritCare. 

She also facilitates for Living Well, a six-week course sponsored 
by MeritCare to help people with chronic health conditions 
learn to deal with issues. On top of these commitments, she 
delivers for Meals on Wheels once to twice a week with her

husband of 49 years. A highlight of each week is 
participating in Faithfully Fit exercise, where she 
leads a health topic discussion each session.

Harrington earned her bachelor’s degree 
in nursing from the University of Kansas, 
Lawrence, a master’s degree in counseling  
from NDSU, and did graduate work in nursing  
at the University of Minnesota.

Harrington began her NDSU career as a 
counselor at the Counseling Center in 1969. 

She transitioned to counselor education where she taught until 
1979, when she was selected as the chair of the associate degree 
program in nursing. In 1982, she became the assistant dean of 
the college. In addition to administrative work, which included 
student services and chairing the admission and academic 
affairs committees of the college, she focused her teaching in 
areas of health care ethics, health care systems and gerontology. 
She had a special interest, which continues today, in working 
with students from culturally diverse groups.  

She retired in 2005 after 36 years and continues her 
involvement with the college.

Harrington keeps schedule full after retiring from NDSU 

During the early rounds of fighting the flu this season, 
Student Health Services got a helping hand from the College 
of Pharmacy, Nursing, and Allied Sciences. Eight pharmacy 
students and eight nursing students helped to administer 
seasonal flu shots on Oct. 28 at NDSU. For pharmacy students 
in particular, the event was a chance to practice newly learned 
immunization skills.

Student Paul Heim helped during the morning of the event. 
“It was very steady,” he said. “For the most part, after I was done 
with each shot, I had to immediately prepare to administer the 
next vaccine. There was very little downtime.” 

The students administered about 60 to 75 doses each during  
the morning shift. Faculty members monitored the students 
and made sure they completed the proper documentation. 
Although the plan was to hold the flu clinic until 4 p.m.,  
vaccine doses ran out by 1:30 p.m. 

The pharmacy department is in its fourth year of certifying 
students in immunizations, and this is the first year 
pharmacy students participated in administering flu shots. 

As clinics around the country become bombarded with 
patients, pharmacies increasingly are being asked to provide 
immunization services to alleviate pressure on the system. 
NDSU’s students become certified in the spring of their third 
year, but sometimes don’t have the opportunity to practice 
during their rotations. 

“Not all local pharmacies do immunizations,” said Alicia Fitz, 
assistant professor of pharmacy practice and pharmacy manager 
at Student Health Services. “This was a great opportunity.”

LaNell Staroba, who helped during the busy morning shift,  
said it was her first time giving shots outside of the lab.
“I am far more confident in my abilities to vaccinate,” she said. 
“The next time I need to vaccinate someone, I won’t have any 
hesitation into what needs to be done and in what order.  
Once you figure out your rhythm, it’s a piece of cake.” 

Pharmacy and nursing students again helped administer  
vaccine in December for the H1N1 virus. 

It’s no secret. Pharmacy is a demanding degree that requires 
discipline and skillful time management. Budgeting time for 
extracurricular activities can be challenging. But somehow 
Amber Altstadt, a second-year student in the professional 
pharmacy program, has managed to remain a top student  
while committing to arguably the most time consuming  
student leadership position on campus. 

In April, Altstadt and running mate, Andy Schlicksup, were 
elected student body president and vice president, making 
Altstadt the second female in NDSU history to hold the title.

Altstadt gained experience in student government while serving 
as a senator for the College of Pharmacy, Nursing, and Allied 
Sciences and later as the commissioner for Congress of Student 
Organizations. In fall 2008, she began deliberating whether or 
not to run for president. “After talking to peers and getting their 
commitment to help me get projects done, it just clicked one 
day. I have to do this, I will regret it if I don’t,” Altstadt said. 

Since then Altstadt and her team have acted on a variety  
of campus initiatives. Some of the bigger ones include passing  
a campuswide smoking ban, proposing an early semester review 
of instruction, starting a freshman leadership organization, 
launching Red Rover (an online tool which helps students 
choose student organizations), researching the allocation  

of the student 
technology 
fee, starting 
an academic 
recognition 
banquet, and 
building more 
connections 
between students 
and alumni.  

In the midst  
of all these 
projects, Altstadt 
is most proud 
of her team. “Andy and I worked hard to build a team that is 
well-rounded, talented and believes in service. When we bring a 
project, idea or concern to the table, the teamwork is amazing.”

As for the balancing act of pharmacy student and student body 
president, Altstadt says the level of difficulty fluctuates. While 
the amount of time she devotes to student government averages 
about 30 hours a week, some weeks it is more and others less. 
“Sometimes, it makes for some late nights and early mornings, 
but when you love what you’re doing, it’s not that hard.”

Pharmacy students help administer flu shots

Altstadt is all-around student leader standout

Amber Altstadt addresses the audience at the 
dedication ceremony of Richard H. Barry Hall.

The name Michael Gulseth is becoming very 
familiar in the pharmacy world and now his face  
is too. Gulseth appeared on the cover of the August 
issue of Pharmacy Today, the official publication  
of the American Pharmacists Association.

Gulseth, PharmD ’99, was featured in the 
publication because for the last decade he 
has become a leading expert on inpatient 
anticoagulation care. Following his residency at 
United Hospital in St. Paul, Minn., Gulseth joined 
Fairview Southdale Hospital in Edina, Minn. There 
he became interested in anticoagulation management. 
He quickly realized many challenges associated with 
anticoagulation delivered in the inpatient setting and the lack  
of information available to address them. Before long, most of 
his time and energy were devoted to researching various issues.

In 2003, Gulseth took a co-funded position with the University 
of Minnesota College of Pharmacy in Duluth, Minn., and  
St. Mary’s Medical Center, also in Duluth.

Today, Gulseth is program director for  
anticoagulation services at Sanford USD  
Medical Center in Sioux Falls, S.D. His duties 
include providing patient care, teaching and 
mentoring other pharmacists in caring for 
patients on anticoagulation. 

“I love sharing my knowledge base with others 
and improving the lives of patients. It is 
rewarding to see other people be successful 
and see other people care for patients more 
effectively,” Gulseth said.

Gulseth said that 10 years ago he wouldn’t have anticipated 
being featured on the cover of Pharmacy Today, but he 
feels very fortunate. “I have been very blessed to work with 
tremendous people … I would have certainly not had these 
opportunities if it weren’t for those people. Those mentors have 
helped me learn how to optimally care for my patients and share 
that knowledge with others.”

Pharmacy Today features NDSU pharmacy graduate

Gulseth

Harrington

student news
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NDSU’s chapter of the Student Societies 
of Health-System Pharmacy has received 
recognition from the American Society 
of Health-System Pharmacists. This is 
the first time the group has received 
official recognition.

“It means a great deal, because it shows  
a commitment to the profession and 
also a commitment from the students  
in their own professional development,” 
said Mike Kelsch, adviser to the group 
and assistant professor of pharmacy 
practice. “It is an important accomplishment because not all 
pharmacy schools have student groups that have received 
recognition from ASHP.”

To be recognized, NDSU’s 55-member student group needed 
to meet criteria such as promoting membership in local, state 
and national health-system organizations; stimulating interest 
in pharmacy careers; and encouraging career development 
and professionalism among pharmacy students. Some of the 
requirements were Clinical Skills Competition participation, 
coordinating at least two events featuring health-system  
speakers and organizing at least one information session  
on residency training.

“I’m really excited that we achieved the 
recognition this year,” said Amy Crawford, 
president of the group, who is a third-year 
PharmD student from Fargo. “It shows 
that we are dedicated to being the best 
students and the best future pharmacists 
that we can be. It shows we are committed 
to pharmacy awareness in our community, 
the state and nationally.” 

NDSU was among 73 student societies to 
be recognized for the 2009-10 academic 
year. Each group must meet the criteria 

annually to continue to be among the recognized societies.

Crawford’s goal is to increase the NDSU group’s outreach efforts, 
with presentations planned at area high schools and long-term 
care facilities. “Our group is emerging. With our new status, 
we feel we have an obligation to promote pharmacy and health 
awareness,” she explained. “We are bringing pharmacy issues  
to the public and helping patients as much as we can.”

According to Kelsch, “The ASHP recognition fits with the 
university’s vision as being not only significant in Fargo  
and North Dakota, but being significant nationally. It is  
very important for NDSU to be among the group of schools  
with organizations that have achieved this status.”

Student group receives national recognition

Ambassador update

The Pharmacy, Nursing, and Allied Sciences Ambassadors were 
busy with numerous fall semester events. The ambassadors 
kicked off the semester with Ticket to Your Success, an event 
providing students access to information related to the college. 
We also had an annual retreat including ice breakers, profession-
alism and college majors training to prepare us for the upcoming 
school year. We became an officially recognized student organi-
zation by NDSU’s Student Government in September.

October was our busiest month with many highlights. We gave 
numerous building tours to prospective NDSU students with 
Discover NDSU days, walked in the Homecoming Parade and 
met alumni at the 50 Year Reunion and the Pharmacy National 
Advisory Board. 

We set up a booth 
providing information 
about H1N1 and 
ways to stay healthy. 
We also handed 
out individual hand 
sanitizers to students. 
An opportunity 
to help with an 
elementary after-

school program called The Great Healthcare Adventure allowed 
our ambassadors to show third and fourth graders future careers 
related to the majors in our college.

Elections for officers for the next calendar year were held in 
November. The executive team is responsible for the goals the 
organizations generated at our fall retreat. We finished out the 
semester by giving hot cider and muffins to our fellow students  
to wish them good luck on finals.

The semester has gone by fast, but our group is continuing to 
grow and mold together with the help of our advisers  
and college. We look forward to future events and opportunities 
to serve our college. 	 Mary Raven, Ambassadors president

faculty

Students attended the ASHP Midyear Meeting in 
Las Vegas in December 2009.

Erxi Wu, assistant professor of pharmaceutical sciences, has 
published several research papers and given one presentation  
in recent months. 

“Matrine Suppresses Breast Cancer Cell Proliferation and 
Invasion via VEGF-Akt-NF-kappa B Signaling” was published in 
Cytotechnology. Written with Guoying Zhang, a colleague from 
Yantai University in China, the study looked at the anticancer 
mechanisms in a natural compound known as matrine.

Wu, Zhang and Fengfei Wang, a research associate in the 
Department of Pharmaceutical Sciences at NDSU, published 
“Suppression of Growth, Migration and Invasion of Highly 
Metastatic Human Breast Cancer Cells by Berbamine and its 
Molecular Mechanisms of Action,” in Molecular Cancer. The 
researchers discovered that berbamine suppresses the growth, 
migration and invasion in highly metastatic human breast cancer 
cells and it has synergistic effects with anticancer agents. 

“Recent Advances in Natural Bioactive Cycloartane 
Triterpenoids” will appear in the book series titled “Recent 
Progress in Medicinal Plants.” The manuscript was written  
with Ze Tian (first author), Kaifeng Liu and Peigen Xiao and  
it summarizes the diverse bioactivities of cycloartanes. 

“A Practical Platform for Blood Biomarker Study by Using 
Global Gene Expression Profiling of Peripheral Whole Blood” 
was published in PLoS One. The study suggests that poor data 
obtained from pre-globin reduction samples is the result of the 

high concentration of hemoglobin 
derived from red blood cells either 
interfering with target mRNA 
binding or giving the pseudo binding 
background signal. 

Wu also will publish “Mammalian 
Target of Rapamycin Regulates Cell 
Differentiation through STAT3- 
p63-Jagged-Notch Cascade” in the 
Journal of Clinical Investigation.  
The study revealed that inhibition  
of cell differentiation by the augmented Notch signaling could 
be responsible for the under-differentiated phenotype displayed 
by tumors with an activated RTK-PI3K-AKT-mTOR pathway.

Wu presented a poster titled “PDGFR alpha and PDGFR beta 
Differentially Regulate Cell Proliferation and Migration/Invasion 
in Medulloblastoma Cells” at the 2009 International Association 
for Biological and Medical Research annual meeting in Boston 
on Nov 19. Wang is first author for the poster. The data suggest 
that platelet derived growth factor receptor (PDGFR) alpha 
and PDGFR beta play different roles in cell proliferation and 
migration/invasion in medulloblastoma brain tumor cells. 

Researchers in Wu’s laboratory study tumor therapeutic 
targets, anticancer natural products, traditional Chinese 
medicine, drug discovery, biomarkers, signaling pathways and 
pharmacogenomics. 

Robert Biberdorf, assistant professor of pharmacy practice 
and executive partner for MeritCare Pharmacy Services, joined 
more than 80 other professors and graduate students from 
universities throughout the U.S. and around the world in the 
National Institutes of Health Office of Dietary Supplements 
course. Titled “Dietary Supplement Research Practicum 2009,” 
the course was held on the National Institutes of Health campus 
in Bethesda, Md., June 1-5.

The Office of Dietary Supplements offers this annual intensive 
course to provide essential knowledge of dietary supplements 
to academic faculty and their doctoral or postdoctoral 
students with a serious interest in the subject. Experts from 
the National Institutes of Health, academic institutions and 
federal regulatory agencies such as the U.S. Food and Drug 
Administration served as speakers. 

On June 3, participants spent the 
day in Washington, D.C., meeting 
with representatives from the U.S. 
Congress, the dietary supplement 
industry, media and consumer 
advocacy groups that study, 
advocate, regulate or educate about 
dietary supplements. 

The Office of Dietary Supplements 
practicum provides a thorough 
overview of issues, concepts, 
unknowns and controversies about dietary supplements and 
supplement ingredients. It also emphasizes the importance of 
scientific investigations to evaluate the efficacy, safety and value 
of these products for health promotion and disease prevention 
and treatment, as well as how to carry out this type of research.

Wu active in pharmaceutical research

Biberdorf participates in dietary supplement course

Biberdorf

Wu

President: Mary Raven
Membership chair: Jason Lind 
Secretary: Tyler Rogers
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Historian: Amanda Jorgenson
Pharmacy liaison: Alexia Hoefs
Nursing liaison: Danielle Hasslinger
Allied Sciences liaison: Tania Peters
Pharmaceutical Sciences liaison:  
	P raveen Shukla

2010 Ambassador officers
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Heidi Eukel 

assistant professor 	
of pharmacy practice 

Focus: Concept Pharmacy

Responsibilities: Teaching students 
to provide quality pharmaceutical 
care and patient-centered care 
through practical application of 

clinical skills. Eukel also is responsible for providing patients 
in the region comprehensive care through provision of North 
Dakota’s statewide diabetes management program. 

Research: Teach pharmacy student medication therapy 
management skills and evaluate students providing health 
screenings to participants from rural areas. 

Previous experience: Community pharmacy practice in Fargo 
and serving patients in the region through North Dakota’s 
statewide diabetes management program 

Certifications: Eukel is a certified pharmacy-based immunization 
delivery provider and a certified diabetes care certificate  
program provider.

Degrees: Bachelor’s degree in pharmaceutical sciences 
and PharmD from NDSU

Elizabeth Skoy

assistant professor 	
of pharmacy practice 

Focus: Instructing first, second 
and third year professional 
pharmacy students in a unique 
hands-on environment, on  
non-sterile compounding and 
medication therapy management

Research: Developing and incorporating medication therapy 
management into the concept laboratory setting. Skoy has 
obtained the use of nationally recognized software to assist 
in instruction and provide a realistic medication therapy 
management experience for students.

Previous experience:  Pharmacy manager for Walgreens in 
Ames, Iowa, and traveling to various sites to administer influenza 
and pneumococcal vaccines. While in Ames, she performed 
medication therapy management services through Outcomes 
Pharmaceutical Health Care. 

Degrees: Bachelor’s degree in pharmaceutical sciences
and PharmD from NDSU 

Certifications: Skoy has her Immunization Certification and 
is working on her Diabetes Disease State Management 
Certification. She is a licensed pharmacist in Iowa, Minnesota  
and North Dakota. 

New to College of Pharmacy, Nursing, and Allied Sciences

Kristi Weston

advancement assistant

Responsibilities: Assisting the 
college in advancement by helping 
plan the career fair and scholarship 
program, organizing alumni  
reunions and programs and  
assisting with the advisory board 

Previous experience: Weston 
worked for the NDSU Alumni Association for 12 years.

Degrees: Bachelor’s degree in mass communications from 
Minnesota State University Moorhead

Erxi Wu 

assistant professor 	
of pharmaceutical sciences 

Responsibilities: Teaching 
pharmacodynamics and 
pharmacogenomics and  
performing research 

Research: Tumor therapeutic 
targets, anticancer natural products, traditional Chinese medicine, 
drug discovery, biomarkers and pharmacogenomics 

Previous experience: Faculty member at Children’s Hospital 
Informatics Program, Health Sciences and Technology Division, 
Harvard-Massachusetts Institute of Technology

Degrees: Wu attended graduate school at Massachusetts Institute 
of Technology and earned a bachelor’s degree from Hunan Normal 
University. He held a postdoctoral research position at Dana-
Farber Cancer Institute, Harvard Medical School, and earned  
his doctorate at Sheffield Medical School, University of Sheffield, 
United Kingdom.

Chengwen Sun, assistant professor of pharmaceutical sciences, 
has published two articles in Circulation Research, the journal  
of the American Heart Association.

“Actions of Angiotenin II on Nucleus Tractus Solitarii Neurons 
Shift to an Involvement of Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase in the 
Spontaneously Hypertensive Rats” was published on Oct. 22. 
Other authors include Jasenka Zubcevic, Jaimie W. Polson,  
Jeffrey T. Potts, Carlos Diez-Freire, Qi Zhang, Julian F.R. Paton 
and Mohan K. Raizada.

According to the authors, central angiotensin (Ang) II inhibits 
baroreflex and plays an important role in the pathogenesis of 
hypertension. “However, the underlying molecular mechanisms 
are still not fully understood,” Sun said. “Our objective of the 
present study was to characterize the signal transduction 
mechanism of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase involvement 
in Ang II-induced stimulation of central neuronal activity in 
cultured neurons and Ang II-induced inhibition of baroreflex  
in spontaneously hypertensive rats versus normotensive  
Wistar Kyoto rats.” 

The researchers’ observations demonstrated that 
phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase in the cardiovascular brainstem 
regions of the spontaneously hypertensive rats may be 
selectively involved in Ang II-mediated signaling that includes  
a reduction in baroreceptor reflex function, presumably via  

a nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide 
phosphate oxidase — reactive 
oxygen specise mediated pathway.

“Chronic Blood Pressure Elevation 
in Normotensive Rats Induced 
by Apelin Gene Transfer into the 
Rostral Ventrolateral Medulla” was 
published on May 14. Other authors 
include Qi Zhang, Fanrong Yao, 
Mohan K. Raizada and  
Stephen T. O’Rourke.

“The peripheral apelin system plays a significant role in 
cardiovascular homeostasis and in the pathophysiology  
of cardiovascular diseases,” Sun said. “However, the central 
effect of this neurohormonal system in neural control  
of cardiovascular function remains poorly understood.” 

The study is the first to show that apelin expression is 
enhanced in the rostral ventrolateral medulla of spontaneously 
hypertensive rats versus normotensive Wistar Kyoto rats and 
that overexpression of this gene in the rostral ventrolateral 
medulla results in chronic blood pressure elevation and cardiac 
hypertrophy in normotensive rats. The researchers discovered 
the apelin system in the rostral ventrolateral medulla may play  
a very important role in central blood pressure regulation and  
in the pathogenesis of hypertension. 

Two sites of the North Dakota Telepharmacy Project were 
featured in the fall issue of Rural Monitor, a publication of 
the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services’ Rural 
Assistance Center. In an article titled “Rural Pharmacies Struggle 
to Survive,” a central retail site in Casselton, N.D., and a remote 
retail site in Arthur, N.D., were highlighted for using the project 
to provide exceptional service.

The North Dakota Telepharmacy Project is a collaboration  
of the NDSU College of Pharmacy, Nursing, and Allied Sciences, 
the North Dakota Board of Pharmacy, and the North Dakota 
Pharmacists Association. 

“The current issue of the quarterly newsletter addresses one  
of the biggest challenges facing the pharmacy profession — the 
closure of independent, rural pharmacies,” says Ann Rathke, 
telepharmacy coordinator. “The feature story on North Dakota’s 
seven-year-old telepharmacy program is one of several articles 
describing programs providing innovative solutions to the 
problem of declining rural pharmacies.”

According to the article, Kathy Nelson, owner and licensed 
pharmacist at a Casselton Drug, supervises Jennifer Joyce,  

a registered telepharmacy technician, 
who works at a site located at Arthur 
Grocery through the use of video 
conferencing. Joyce prepares the 
prescription drug for dispensing  
by Nelson, who then communicates 
face-to-face with Joyce and the 
patient through audio and video 
computer links.

The article also revealed that 
since North Dakota first passed 
administrative rules allowing retail pharmacies to operate  
in remote areas without requiring a pharmacist to be present,  
16 additional states have approved telepharmacy legislation.

According to Rathke, North Dakota provides other states a 
convenient, safe, affordable model for rural retail and hospital 
pharmacies to maintain quality pharmacy services while 
adhering to relevant regulatory requirements. “We frequently 
provide information and other technical assistance to 
pharmacists and administrators around the country  
seeking to establish telepharmacy operations,” she said.

Sun publishes two articles in Circulation Research

Telepharmacy sites featured in Rural Monitor

Sun

Rathke
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Don Miller, professor and chair 
of pharmacy practice, has been 
appointed to the Drug Safety  
Committee of the American  
College of Rheumatology, which  
is responsible for working with the 
Federal Drug Administration to 
communicate information about 

drug safety to the 10,000 member physicians and allied health 
professionals who work in the field of rheumatology. 

Miller attended his first meeting of the committee at the  
75th annual meeting of the American College of Rheumatology 
in Philadelphia in October. During that meeting, Miller also 
moderated a live session on “Calculating and Using Effect-Sizes 
in Evidence Based Medicine.”

Miller appointed to Drug Safety Committee

Miller

Focus on research: Estelle Leclerc

Arrival at NDSU: 2009

Position: Assistant professor of pharmaceutical sciences

Research interest: The development of therapeutic antibodies against the Receptor 
for Advanced Glycation End products (RAGE) receptor that triggers harmful effects 
in cancer, diabetes and Alzheimer’s disease.

How do you conduct this research? We generate the antibodies in mice, copy 
the antibody repertoire in bacteria and then search for the best antibodies using 
immunological based techniques.

Most recent research discovery: In collaboration with other researchers, we recently 
contributed to the understanding of how the cellular receptor RAGE interacts and 
is activated by its various ligands. 

Best research experience: Every time an experiment gives the expected results.

Greatest influence: My mentors. I have been lucky to have the opportunity 
to work with experts in their fields.

Goals: To better understand the molecular mechanisms of human diseases.

Favorite medicine or prescription drug and why: Rituximab, the first
therapeutic antibody licensed in the U.S. It led the way to a new family  
of therapeutic molecules.

Previous experience: Junior group leader at the Children’s Hospital in Zurich, 
Switzerland, and a research assistant professor at Florida Atlantic University  
in Boca Raton, Fla.

Hobbies away from NDSU: Swimming, spending time with my children.

Awards: Institutional Seed Grant from the American Cancer Society

Education: Doctorate at the University of Paris XI, France; postdoctoral training 
at the Swiss Polytechnic Federal Institute in Zurich, Switzerland, and at the  
Scripps Research Institute in La Jolla, Calif.

The American Association of Colleges 
of Pharmacy released the 2008 national 
rankings for National Institutes of 
Health funding for pharmacy schools. 
Out of 112 schools of pharmacy, 
NDSU’s pharmacy program was 
ranked 13th in the United States for 
the percent of doctoral faculty with 
National Institutes of Health funding. 
Estelle Leclerc, assistant professor of 
pharmaceutical sciences, is one of the 
department’s newest faculty who is 
receiving start-up funding from various 
sources, including the National Science 
Foundation through the North Dakota 
Experimental Program to Stimulate 
Competitive Research (ND EPSCoR).

obituaries

Richard “Dick” L. Allen, 79, BS ’59, 
served in the Air Force and the Army. He 
worked with the Osco pharmacy chain in 
Fort Dodge and Boone, Iowa, until moving 
to Wickenburg, Ariz., where he worked as 
a pharmacist and manager for Ryan Evans 
drug store chain and then for Revco drug 
stores. He continued serving in both the 
Army and Air Force Reserves, attaining  
the rank of Lieutenant Colonel in the 
Army Reserve, and retiring in 1989.

Thomas P. Bruner, 61, BS ’70, worked as 
a pharmacist early in his career and did 
relief pharmacy work. He also worked for 
the Soo Line Railroad, where he achieved 
the rank of engineer. He was an avid 
hunter, traveling to hunt in places like 
Africa, Russia, British Columbia, China, 
Mexico, the North Pole, the Yukon, and 
the United States. He lived in Towner, N.D.

Clarence T. George, 82, BS ’51, began his 
pharmacy career at Miller Drug Store in 
Wahpeton, N.D., and worked there until 
buying Fairmount Drug in Fairmount, 
N.D. He later returned to Wahpeton where 
he owned and operated George Pharmacy 
in the Red River Valley Clinic until 1981. 
He then purchased Wahpeton Drug where 
he worked until retirement in 1992. He 
was active in both the district and state 
pharmaceutical associations, serving 
as state president in 1978-79. Before 
attending college, he served in the Army. 
At NDSU, he was a member of Kappa Psi. 
After retiring, he lived in Fargo.

Theodore “Ted” Haberer, 78, BS ’54, 
began working at Fick Rexall Drug 
Store in Park Rapids, Minn., as a high 
school student. After graduating from 
NDSU, he returned to Fick Rexall Drug 
as a pharmacist. He also worked at the 
Pharmacy Shoppe.

Byron M. Iszler, 72, BS ’63, died May 1.

Richmond H. Lapp, 79, BS ’52, served 
in the Army until his honorable discharge 
in March of 1954. He moved to Grafton, 
N.D., to work as a pharmacist at Grafton 
Drug. He purchased the store in 1980 and 
worked until retirement when he sold 
the store to his son and daughter-in-law 
Daniel and Mary Jo Lapp, who are both 
pharmacists. He was a life member of the 
North Dakota Pharmaceutical Association.

George Medich, 79, BS ’52, worked 
at Medich Pharmacy in Cloquet, Minn. 
While at NDSU, he was a member of 
Kappa Psi.

Robert L. Meister, BS ’51, was owner and 
operator of Andrews and Meister Drug Inc. 
He died March 21. 

Michael A. Nelson, 59, BS ’72, was a 
pharmacist for 27 years at Milwaukee 
County Hospital. He also was a 
pharmacist with Walgreens for 25 years.

Emerson “Speed” K. Neumann, 90, BS 
’41, worked at Rolla Drug in Rolla, N.D. 
until he was drafted. He was assigned 
to the medical unit attached to the 49th 
Fighter Group in the Philippines until 
the war ended in 1945. He continued to 
work at Rolla Drug, while obtaining his 
pilot’s license. In 1955, he purchased a 
drug store in Cando, N.D., and named it 
Neumann Rexall Drug. He retired after 
35 and a half years at Neumann Drug. 
He enjoyed Canadian fishing trips, family 
trips, golf, bowling, skiing, hunting and 
was a Detroit Tigers baseball fan. 

Sheldon L. Pomush, 68, BS ’61,  
died Feb. 20.

Nolan J. Samb, 54, BS ’77, owned a retail 
pharmacy in Wahpeton, N.D. In 1996 he 
returned to Wisconsin and worked  
at Miller Pharmacy in Cadott and  
at O-W Pharmacy in Withee.

Cyril Zweber, 96, BS ’33, owned 
and operated a hospital pharmacy in 
Farmington, Minn. While at NDSU, he 
was a member of the Rho Chi Pharmacy 
Honor Society. During World War II, 
he served three years in the Navy as a 
chemical warfare specialist. He was later 
assigned to the U.S. Public Health Service 
in San Juan, Puerto Rico. After World 
War II, he again owned and operated 
Walgreens in Rice Lake, Wis. In 1960, he 
and his family moved to White Bear Lake, 
Minn., where he worked for Walgreens 
as a registered pharmacist until his 
retirement in 1977.

George Roy Lambert graduated from NDSU pharmacy in 1940 
and lived in Detroit Lakes at the time of his death in 1991. He 
practiced community pharmacy his entire career and spent his 
winters in Mesa, Ariz. When he died, a living trust was started. 
Marv Tokach, BS ’51, pharmacy, administered the trust for 18 
years. All income was to go to Lambert’s niece, Sallie Bush. When 
she died in 2009, the trust was divided five ways with one part 
going to the Pharmacy Program. This amounted to nearly $75,000, 
which will go toward remodeling in Sudro Hall.

Lambert’s gift to college set in trust

Marv Tokach (left),  
BS ’51, pharmacy, presents 
Charles Peterson,  
dean of the College  
of Pharmacy, Nursing,  
and Allied Sciences, the 
gift from the George 
Lambert Trust.

development
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A message from the advisory board chair

pharmacy national advisory board nomination form
Nominate yourself or a classmate

Name of nominee_________________________________________________________________________________________	

Address_ ___________________________________________________________________________________________	

Daytime phone number (_________) _______________________  E-mail address_ __________________________________	

Class year_______________________  Area of pharmacy interest________________________________________________

Why I’m interested in joining the Advisory Board____________________________________________________________

PLEASE SUBMIT TO SARA wald 
BY FRIDAY, march 19, 2010.

E-mail:	 sara.wald@ndsu.edu	 mail:	 Director of Advancement
Phone: 	 (701) 231-6461			  NDSU College of Pharmacy, Nursing, and Allied Sciences
Fax: 	 (701) 231-7606			D  ept. 2650, P.O. Box 6050
				F    argo, ND 58108-6050

As we go through the process 
of leadership change at NDSU 
with the departure of President 
Chapman, it is a great time to 
reflect on how our college has 
addressed “taking it to the next 
level” — a theme that has seen 
an entire university thrive. Each 
college at NDSU has stepped  
up and helped lead the success  
we see and the far-reaching 
impact. Dean Peterson is a 

mainstay with solid vision and strong leadership needed 
to keep our college at the forefront.

One of the early changes that occurred during this time frame 
was the expansion of Sudro Hall. This was done during a 
time when fundraising nationwide was at a low. Thanks to 
the many alumni, faculty, friends and corporate support, the 
college succeeded in adding needed classrooms, a concept lab,  
faculty offices and state-of-the-art research space.

Inclusion of the nursing and allied sciences programs followed 
resulting in changing the name of our college to the College 
of Pharmacy, Nursing, and Allied Sciences. These programs 
were an important addition and have helped strengthen the 
pharmacy program as it addresses the accreditation standard 
from the American Council on Pharmaceutical Education for 
interprofessional training.

Dean Peterson foresaw the need for increased communication 
and input from alumni and others who have achieved a high 
level in pharmacy when he created a National Advisory Board. 
This working board addresses issues vital to the future success 
and quality of an exceptional program. Members bring an 
incredible wealth of experience and talent from a variety 
of settings, which helps the college better prepare future 
pharmacists. This past year we bid farewell to Mike Jones  
who completed his term on the board and welcomed three 

new board members: Wendy Friedig, Harry Hagel and  
Melissa Rohrich. Similar boards are planned for nursing  
and allied sciences.

The college has a rich history of producing graduates who 
are extremely successful. At homecoming this year, it was 
particularly evident when three of the five Alumni Association 
awardees were pharmacists: Heritage Award for Alumni 
Service, Bill Grosz; Alumni Achievement Award, Darryle 
Schoepp; and Henry L. Bolley Academic Achievement Award, 
Brad Undem. Congratulations to these well-deserving 
graduates who join a long list of other pharmacy honorees 
who have achieved a high level of success and truly represent 
this great university. That success also is evident in our 
students with the current student body president Amber 
Altstadt, a pharmacy student.

Through the dean’s commitment to better prepare our 
students for future practices and address the needs of the 
communities we serve, the college continues to improve and 
expand its programs. At the forefront is a Master of Public 
Health that is being developed in conjunction with the UND 
School of Medicine. The Telepharmacy Project is nationally 
recognized as the gold standard. The college is moving forward 
with a Center of Excellence in vaccinology. Health Resources 
and Services Administration also recognized the Family 
Healthcare Center Pharmacy with four prestigious awards  
for clinical pharmacy services.

The success is endless thanks to the current leadership and 
support of all faculty, staff, students and especially alumni and 
friends. If you have not visited campus for some time, make a 
trip back and see all the wonderful changes. Visit the college’s 
Web site. We encourage all of you to expand your involvement. 
You will be pleased with the quality and enthusiasm of 
these students. Please consider opening your practice for 
a pharmacy student rotation or serving on the Pharmacy 
National Advisory Board.

Fred Paavola, ’71, chair
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Dakota 100 Club transitions to Sudro Society
The Dakota 100 Club was started in 1998 to address the criti-
cal need for annual dollars for the Pharmacy Program. The 
Dakota 100 Club raised almost $200,000 in its lifetime. Since 
the start of the Dakota 100 Club, the need for annual dollars 
has increased for the Pharmacy Program. Alumni donations 
give the college flexibility to respond to critical needs. Dona-
tions also help provide items that enhance student education, 
in turn making them better pharmacists. With this increased 
need, the Pharmacy National Advisory Board created the 
Sudro Society, a new annual giving program.

The Sudro Society embraces the roots of the NDSU Pharmacy 
Program with remembering Dean Sudro and the guidance he 
provided those many years ago. The Dakota 100 Club officially 
transitioned to the Sudro Society on July 1, 2009. All Dakota 
100 donations from that date forward will be contributed to 
the Sudro Society.

Dakota 100 Club Members 
Patricia Churchill 
Donald and Amy Drummond 
Elroy Herbel 
Ken and Carol Hopp 
Kal and Beth Klingenstein 
James and Marlene Normark 
Larry and Shelley Palmer 
Jim Parkin 
Harrison and Dawn Storandt 
Vernon Wagner 
Bradley and Cynthia Winther 
Dale and Gayle Ziegler

The Sudro Society, the giving club for pharmacy alumni, began 
raising donations in 2008. After the first fiscal year of operation, 
donations are already making an impact. Sudro Society funds 
are directly helping students through equipment purchases  
and assistance for student conference travel. 

The Thrifty White Concept Pharmacy, a licensed pharmacy 
housed in the department, houses equipment students need  
to understand for their careers. Sudro Society contributions 
have been used to purchase some equipment.

“We rely on donations to produce a real-life experience for 
our students,” said Jeanne Frenzel, assistant professor of 
pharmacy practice. 

This year, Sudro Society funds helped to purchase a clean bench 
hood and IV bar kit for compounding sterile preparations. 

Other recent equipment from in-kind donations includes:
•	 Chemicals and an Ungulator for students to practice  

non-sterile compounding from Gallipot, Inc.
•	 TWRx dispensing software from Thrifty White Pharmacy
•	 A ScriptPro 100 robot 
•	 Almost $70,000 in medication donations from  

Teva Pharmaceuticals 

Students practice with the top 200 dispensed medications, 
including generics. They can see what the medications look like, 
count them, label them with directions and counsel their fellow 
students while training in the lab.

“I think we’re above and beyond in the types of sophisticated 
equipment we have for our students to use,” Frenzel said. 

Students also benefit from Sudro Society donations through 
scholarships and travel to conferences. Jill Anstadt, a P3 
pharmacy student, has attended the American Pharmacists 
Association convention for the past two years. Registration fees, 
hotel fees and travel can add up quickly. Students get partially 
reimbursed for their costs. The Sudro Society uses funds to help 
roughly 40 students every year with conference expenses.

“It’s a great experience,” Anstadt said. “It helps getting that  
extra payment because right now I don’t make a lot of money 
when I work.”

For more information on the Sudro Society, visit: 
www.ndsu.edu/pharmacy/sudro_society. 

Sudro Society donations directly help students
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Thank you to the following alumni and friends for their gifts to Sudro Society from July 1, 2008, to June 30, 
2009. These gifts, listed by class years, allow us to carry on the tradition of excellence in sustaining the highest-quality teaching, 
research and outreach programs in pharmacy.

Every effort has been made to ensure accuracy, but errors or omissions may have occurred. Please bring any such errors to  
our attention. For more information about gifts that directly benefit the college, contact Sara Wald, director of advancement,  
by phone at (701) 231-6461 or e-mail: sara.wald@ndsu.edu.

Members of 
Sudro Society
$1,000 or more
Michael (1978) and  

Janet Bellish
Gary (1970) and  

Claryce Boehler
Glenn (1950) and  

Harriet Brown
Dr. and Mrs.  

James D. Carlson
Julie A. Coborn (1992)
Pat (1950) and Kay Farrell
Brian (1973) and  

LaVonne Fingerson
Karen (1986) and  

Anthony Golden
Wayne (1976) and  

Mary Gregoire
Roger (1971) and Carol Grosz
William (1951) and  

Mary Anne Grosz
Harry Hagel (1980)
Mike (1970) and  

Michelle Hanson
Mike (1969) and  

Barb (1970) Jones
Jenny Konrad (1984)
Norbert (1948) and  

Helen Kuzel
Kandace Matzek (1977)
Thomas Magill and Sarah 

McCullough (1988)
Larry (1971) and Gail Nelson
John (1977) and  

Jo Anne Nerenz
James (1972) and  

Marlene Normark
Jeff Burkey and MerriKay 

Oleen-Burkey (1972)
David (1975) and  

Jolette (1988) Olig
Richard (1958) and 

Jacqueline Olness
Fred (1970) and  

Linda Paavola
Richard (1974) and  

Helen Parker
Chuck and Connie Peterson
Dawn (1997) and Greg Pruitt
Sandra Ramsey-Giefer (1981) 

and Greg Giefer
Kent Sack (1957)
Randall and  

Kathy Seifert (1975)
Judy L. Shimek-Cox (1979)
Gene (1967) and  

Phyllis Skaare
Bonnie (1974) and  

David Thom

Robert (1969) and  
Sheryl Treitline

Brad (1972) and Susan Trom
Thomas (1971) and  

Sandra Ulmer
Lowell (1957) and  

Leanne VanBerkom
Sara and Gregory Wald
Timothy (1978) and  

Shari Weippert
John (1966) and Susan Wold
Mary Zweber (1975) and 

Roger Miller

Friends of 
Sudro Society
Up to $1,000
1930s
John P. Hagen

1940s
Leonard and Corrine Astrup
Mark and Lucille Call 
Ellen I. Halonen
Burnice Pristash
Donald Spoonheim

1950s
David and Phyllis Andersen 
Robert and Donna Beutler 
Patricia Churchill 
Merle and Sonja Clemenson 
Patricia and Lee Cochran 
Roland and  

Laverne Gerberding 
Charles and Yvonne Haeffner 
Ray and Dorothy Harchanko 
James Hegvik 
Jerry Herman 
Hillis and Jean Hugelen 
Ingrid Irani 
Charles and Kathleen Jaeb 
Jane M. Jaffe 
Delton and Lyla Jesser 
Jerry and Ruth Johnson 
Thomas and Darby Keaveny 
Joan and Darwin Kelver 
James and Molly Kennedy 
William and Patricia Lau 
Donald and Ruth Ljungren 
Dick Maves 
Monte and Corenne McAtee 
Duane E. McCullough 
Richard E. McElmury 
Seymour and Sharon Milavitz 
Harold F. Nilles 
David and Winona Olson
Kent and Claudia Olson 
Cyril and Ora Peterson 
Ervin and Sandra Reuther 

Jerome and Jo Ann Sayler 
Gene and Donna Sele 
Jerome and Carolyn Staska 
Donald and Muriel Stilwell 
Donald and Donna Tucker 
Raymond and  

Annette Vellenga 

1960s
Ron Albertson 
Rodney and Lyla Anderson 
Heddi and Kusum Bhargava 
Richard and Jane Bliss 
Harold R. Borchert 
Bruce and Ona Cary 
Ordean and  

Lynnae Christianson 
Jeffrey and Sherry Colehour 
Gary and Kristin Connell 
Marian B. Culbertson 
Linn and Janice Danielski 
Gregory and Barbara Deibert 
Raymond and Mary Ellingrud 
Marlowe and  

Corinne Evenson 
Edith C. Ferguson 
Paul and Darlene Gast 
Jack and Barb Gerlach 
Merrill and Connie Gleason 
Bob and Susan Goetz 
Gary and Joan Greenfield 
Robert and Darlene Harding 
Ronald and  

Catherine Harlander 
Kathleen P. Harter 
Michael and Adelle Jacoby 
Bhupendra and Vijaya Jobalia 
Kenneth and Mary Keefner 
Michael and Darlene Kihne 
Lyle and Kathryn Lamoureux 
Sandra and Wayne Lane 
Dallas and Karen Lang 
Francis and Anna Lantz 
Robert and Karen Mickelson 
Robert and Rae Moe 
Kenneth and Starleen Munch 
Roger and Sharon Narveson 
Richard and  

Diane Offenhauser 
Thomas and June Olness 
Ardel and Joan Olson 
Kishor Parekh 
Wayne and Sharon Peterson 
James and Janice Poppe 
Charles and Donna Primozich 
Joan Quick Bangen and 

Dennis Bangen 
Carol and Ray Rauen 
Virginia R. Rillo 
Joe Rudnicki 

James and Norma Rystedt 
Maurice and Janet Salls 
Jeanne and Andrew Sangray 
Cecil and Julie Schimke 
Duane and Pat Schoeppach 
Kathryn and  

Meredith Schultz 
Wayne Scott 
Stephen and Sheila Semling 
Richard W. Sharpe 
Ronald Skarperud 
Robert Stoxen 
David and Janice Swanson 
Jean and Donald Swanson 
Myron and Beverly Sylvester 
Thomas and Alice Thompson 
Paul and Donna Tunell 
Terrel Turnquist 
Darven and Meryce Unruh 
Mary L. Wacek 
James and Le Walker 
David and Judith Weinkauf 
Virginia D. Wells 
Charles and Judith West 
Paul and Sandra Westerberg 
Bruce and Ana Maria Wexler 
Frank and Sarah Yetter 

1970s
Bruce and Darlene Anderson 
John and Debi Anderson 
Lowell and Jean Anderson 
Robert and Karen Anderson 
Gail M. Arnold 
Larry and Jolinda Arnold 
Steven and Joyce Bakkum 
Robert Bangen 
Maureen and Ted Bratten 
David and Vera Braun 
James Bustrack 
Steven Buth 
Larry and Doris Calhoun 
Eugene and Amy Charette 
Michael and  

Roberta Christensen 
Dan and Carol Christianson 
Roger and Judith Davis 
James and Inez Dawson 
Glenn and Joyce Dehlin 
Dennis and Nadine DelaBarre 
David Derheim 
Mary and James Dodd 
Neil and Sharon Donner 
John and Barbara Dulmage 
Connie Dunbar-Webb and 

Leonard Webb 
Philip and Vicki Dunham 
Lois and Robert Dunne 
Hal Ensrud 
Mark and Mary Erdrich 

Sydney Evans 
Mark and Joanne Fitterer 
Candice and Ian Fleming 
Merle and Carolyn Fossen 
Blair and Jackie Galbreath 
Leon and Cheryl Galehouse 
Michael and Kimberly Galt 
Patrick Gastonguay 
Mark and Robyn Gonitzke 
Gerald and Kim Gratz 
William Gunderman 
Dennis and Sharon Gustafson 
Carol and Michael Guttu 
Robert and Mary Haskell 
Randy Hedin 
Bob and Jackie Hoolihan 
Wade and Sandra Hopkins 
Diane Horvath 
William and Renae Hunke 
Wayne and Claudia Janku 
David and Doris Just 
Jerome and Sherry Kemper 
William and Sharon Kennelly 
Thomas and Frances King 
Kenny and Becky Knutson 
Robert and Marie Kuntz 
Kwai-Woon Lam and  

Chiu Wing 
Gale and Margaret Lesher 
Jeff and Janna Lindoo 
Gerald and Jacquelyn Lindsay 
John and Patricia Lowe 
Michael and Karen Mandt 
Michael and Joan McCormick 
Thomas and Patty McEwen 
Peter and Phyllis McMahon 
David and Mary Menzhuber 
Daniel and  

Kimberly Mickelson 
Richard and  

Dianne Mobroten 
Carol J. Munch 
John and Cynthia Naughton 
Barry and Susan Nelson 
Brien and Kristi Nelson 
Bruce and Son Young Nelson 
Loren and Jan Ness 
Glenn and Mary Otterman 
Donald and Marcie Pedersen 
Patrick Phillips 
Randolph and Peggy Pitzer 
Owen Polifka 
Charles and Lu Ann Porter 
Gregory Posch and  

Diane Nagel 
Steven and Carla Preston 
Deanne Priebe 
Reed and Kim Qualey 
Ann and Thomas Rasmusson 
Michael and Sharyn Resvick 

Wanda Roden 
Lawrence and Julie Rolle 
Pat M. Ryle 
Michael and Julia Sacks 
Roderic and Joan Schanilec 
Alvin and Diana Schwindt 
Richard and Barbara Seeger 
Kathleen A. Sherman 
Cale and Marcia Shipman 
Steven and Nancy Sobczak 
Jeffrey and Mary Sperry 
Richard and Carol Stamm 
Joey and Kurt Stiver 
Robert and Joan Strand 
Wayne Stubson 
Kathleen M. Tande 
Jeffrey and Anne Theige 
William and Rebecca Thurn 
Janice and Truman Tilleraas 
Steven and Kathy Virant 
Debra and James Walker 
Paul and Vicky Walker 
Doris and Brad Weinrich 
Benita R. Welch 
Gerald and Sherrie Wieland 
Robert and Ann Wolters 
Moses and Margie Wu 

1980s
Glenda and John Adams 
William and Yolande Almlie 
Carol and Gary Anderson 
Steve and Lisa Anderson 
Janet M. Barnick 
Scott and Stephanie Boucher 
Monica and Corey Brown 
Loni Brown Kohorst and 

Donald Kohorst 
Barbara and Robert Christie 
Derrik and Beverly Clay 
Mary Alice and Greg Combs 
Tammie and  

Michael Dohman 
David and Marcia Gawne 
Geoffrey and Monica Griffin 
Darnell and Michaela Grosz 
David Haussler 
Becky and Tom Heinrich 
Paul Hochhalter 
Jody and John Holand 
Mary and Austin Indritz 
Steve and Carolyn Irsfeld 
Rusel and Becky Jagim 
Laura and William Jensen 
Michael and  

Rhonda Joldersma 
Robert Jones 
Julie and James Kauffman 
Glen and Virginia Kegley 
Richard and Lori Keller 
Mark and Diane Kessler 
Mark and Carol Knorr 
Paul and Jane Kozma 
Rachel and James Kupfer 
Jim and Martha Landmark 
Timothy and Denise Lapp 
Dane and Kristine Larsen 
Larry Larsen 
Jane and Grant Lindstrom 
Stephen and Theresea Mareck 

Kimberly K. Martin 
Kathleen and Rodney Nelson 
Sharon R. Nilles 
Joseph and Elaine Norwood 
Patricia and Shawn Ogburn 
Jerry Olson 
Paula and Michael Parker 
Karen and John Pasko 
Robert and Devany Penne 
Lani and David Roberts 
Bob and Carla Jean Roppel 
Dale and Pamela Rudolph 
Stephen and Alicia Russell 
Kim and Daniel Rux 
Nancy L. Rydholm 
Paul and Pamela Sabol 
Lori and Lee Scank 
Ann M. Schloesser 
James and Laura Spicer 
Jacqueline and Russell Starr 
Mary Stende-Miller and 

David Miller 
Laurie and William Straus 
Michael and Diane Swanoski 
Becky and Brian Twamley 
Steven and Julie Vollmer 
Greg and Kimberly Wagner 
Mark and Kari Whittier 
Cindy L. Yeager 
Jeffrey Zak 
Dale and Gayle Ziegler 

1990s
Greg and Tanyia Abel 
Steven and Karen Adamek 
Kristi K. Anderson 
Donald and Gretchen Brophy 
Eric and Marnie Carlson 
Angelina and Dan Crowell 
Mark and Chelle Dewey 
Terry and Twana Dick 
Kristi and Damien Dixon 
Ann and David Dobberpuhl 
Jody and Sarah Doe 
Michelle and Mark Ettel 
Paul and Carrie Fedor 
Kenneth and Darci Fix 
Wendy J. Friedig 
Kristine and Brad Gullickson 
Keith and Heidi Horner 
Judy A. Huether 
Deb and Paul Klein 
Jeffrey and Robin Larson 
Shao Li 
Michelle and Terry Maier 
Michelle and Tim Malone 
Ben and Jennifer Marcusen 
Arlan and Susanne Mathias 
Jeremy and Bridget Mattson 
Jill and Robert McRitchie 
David and Sarah Merbach 
Susan Morrison-Peippo and 

Mark Peippo 
Kari and Bruce Nelson 
Todd and Deanna Nelson 
John and Shari Olander 
Kenton and Lisa Omvig 
Jean and Gene Peterson 
Donald and Mindi Pirkl 
Michael Roeber 

Kristin and Craig Rudd 
Nathan and Barb Schlecht 
Shannon and  

Kristina Schlecht 
Tara and Bill Schmitz 
Hope and Neal Schnieder 
Monte and Jane Schumacher 
Gregory and Laura Smith 
Michelle and Robert Steiger 
Michael and Robin Sutton 
Shane and Mary Wendel 
Mary and Patrick Wire 

2000s
Donell J. Adam 
Christian and Hope Albano 
Wendy and  

Joshua John Brown
Dawn and Chad Chaffee 
Jennifer and Scott Chapman 
Stacey and Ben Christ 
Daniel M. Churchill 
Byron and Sarah Clark 
Jennifer M. Dahlman 
Oliver and Jeanne Frenzel 
Kathryn and Gary Glasser 
Amy M. Gullett 
Kathleen R. Haivala 
Nathan A. Holmquist 
Nicole R. Johnson 
Nicole E. Keller 
Nicole and Brian Kjesbo 
Kelli M. Miller 
Paul and Lindsay Petersen 
Jason and Brandie Reames 
John and Nicole Sherven 
Jayme and Katie Steig 
Kent Stevens 
Jeremie M. Studnicki 
Amanda and  

Tom Thormodson 
Thomas F. Uhde 
Staci and Mitch VanVleet 
Beth and Jayse Wharam 
Suzanne and Andrew Winter 

Friends of the 
Pharmacy Program
Charles Barstad 
Julie Bartelson 
Bradley and Nancy Berg 
Mrs. Annabelle Bilden
Robert and Barb Carlson 
Ron and Barb Christiansen 
Paul Connelley 
Carol Dilse 
Leonard and Jane Eklund 
Alicia L. Fitz 
Lizbeth A. Frannea 
Bin Guo and Tong Zhou 
Susan A. Hansmann 
Loren and Lavonn Hanson 
James and Charlotte Hardy 
Jim and Sharon Hermans 
Sharon E. Hesch 
Terry Hoffman 
James and Mary Irsfeld 
Greg and Sandy Johnson 
Carol J. Jore 
Kevin and Nancy Jorgenson 

Gordon and Sharon Kadrmas 
Bill and Mary Kelsch 
Shoukry Khalil 
Jon and Diana Kowalski 
Charles and Sherrie Krenzke 
Janet Krom 
Shek H. Law 
Rodney and Dawn Ledahl 
Sanku and Ipsita Mallik 
Donald Miller 
Stephen and Laura O’Rourke 
Carmen and Mary Paulson 
Lori A. Peterson 
Kenneth and Cynthia Pilgram 
Steven Qian 
Ann M. Rathke 
Julie Roberts 
Jerry and Tracy Samson 
Bee Saunders 
David P. Schaaf 
Barry and Lori Schwan 
David Scott 
Jonathan Sheng
Chengwen Sun 
Robert and Ellen Sylvester 
Fengfei Wang and Erxi Wu 

Thank you to the following 
alumni and friends whose 
gifts were designated for 
pharmacy development funds 
other than the Sudro Society.

Academy of  
Student Pharmacists

Dennis Amoth (1967)
Anonymous
Jean Anderson 
Trent and Thea  

Anderson (1979)
Cetereo/PRACS Institute
Thomas Christensen 
Coborn’s Inc.
Kirby (1977) and  

Judy Crawford 
James (1974) and  

Janet Crussel 
CVS Corp.
Dakota Drug Inc.
District 1 Pharmaceutical 

Association
East Ottertail Pharmacy
Engebretson Family 

Charitable Trust
John (1982) and  

Shawn Fugleberg 
Gateway Pharmacy Inc.
Eldora Haakenson 
Kimberly Vess Halbur  

and Duane Halbur
Gerald (1970) and  

Bonnie Heit 
Bill (1955) and Donna Hoel 
Hillis (1952) and  

Jean Hugelen 
Percy (1955) and  

Carolyn Jolstad 
Robert (1963) and  

Meridel Kellogg 
Harvey (1956) and 

 Jane Lillestol 
Sanku and Ipsita Mallik 
Dean (1982) and  

Judy (1981) Mattson 
Myrtle Miller 
John (1977) and  

Jackie (1976) Mortensen 
NACDS Foundation
ND Rexall Club
NFC Foundation
Patricia (1989) and  

Shawn Ogburn 
Dianna (1983) and  

Peter Olson 
Fred (1970) and  

Linda Paavola 
Thomas (1956) and  

Joyce Pettinger 
Pharmacists Mutual 

Insurance Co.
Rite Aid Headquarters Corp.
Thomas (1975) and  

Carol Ritter 
Safeway Inc.
Janine (2004) and  

Bryan Schaffer 
Alan (1956) and  

Audrey Schuhmacher 
Jonathan J. Sheng
ShopKo Stores Inc.
Snyders Drug Stores
SuperValu Foundation
TEVA Pharmaceuticals USA
Thrifty White Pharmacy
Bob (1966) and Marti 

Tuchscherer 
Bradley Undem and Nancy 

Fercho Undem (1979)
Wal Mart Foundation
Walgreen Co.
Anthony Walter (1939)
Kenneth (1956) and  

Kathleen Wedul 
Tony Welder (1961)
Barbara H. Welk 
Marvin and Darlene Wentz
Amy (2005) and  

Wayne Werremeyer 
Dale (1978) and  

Laurie Whitehead 
Memorials
In Memory of 	

Clarence T. George
William (1951) and Mary 

Anne Grosz 
Laurie (1982) and William 

Straus 
Matching Funds
3M Company
Cardinal Health Employees 

Charitable Giving Program
Eli Lilly & Company
GlaxoSmithKline
Merck & Company, Inc.
Pfizer Foundation 
Tesoro Petroleum Corp.
US Bancorp Foundation
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a message from the advancement office Show your NDSU pride!
Your purchase supports NDSU’s chapter of the Academy of Students of Pharmacy.

Order form		  Color	 Size	 Quantity	 Unit price		  Subtotal

	 NDSU Pharmacy long sleeve T-shirt	 _________	 ______	 ______	 $15.00	 $___________

	 NDSU Pharmacy hooded sweatshirt	 _________	 ______	 ______	 $25.00	 $___________

	 NDSU Pharmacy blanket	 _________	 ______	 ______	 $20.00	 $___________

	 NDSU Pharmacy water bottle	 _________	 ______	 ______	 $10.00	 $___________

						             Shipping:	 $	 7.00

TOTAL ENCLOSED............................................................................................................................. 	$___________

Order forms and checks, payable to ASP, should be sent to Paul Connelley, NDSU Dept 2650, PO Box 6050, Fargo, ND 58108-6050. 
For further information, contact Paul Connelley at 701-231-7722 or e-mail paul.connelley@ndsu.edu.

1

2

3

4

21 3 4
NDSU Pharmacy
hooded sweatshirt
Color: Gray and White
Sizes: L and XL

Price: $25

NDSU Pharmacy  
long sleeve T-shirt
Color: Black
Sizes: S-XXL

Price: $15

NDSU  
Pharmacy  
blanket
Color: Black

Price: $20

NDSU  
Pharmacy  
water bottle
Color: Green

Price: $10
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Every year, we use this issue 
of the newsletter to recognize 
our donors, the people who 
have so graciously given their 
treasure to the NDSU Pharmacy 
Program. We like to share where 
your Sudro Society donations 
have gone and how they have 
helped our students, faculty and 
staff continue the tradition of 
excellence. The table displays 
where the money was spent  

for the fiscal year July 1, 2008, through June 30, 2009.

Purpose of funds	 Percent of expenditures
Advancement operating........................................................ 38.3
Students.................................................................................. 20.8
Operating................................................................................ 13.1
Faculty awards........................................................................ 10.8
Advisory board..........................................................................8.2
Faculty recruitment..................................................................3.9
Faculty and staff development................................................2.6
Advertising.................................................................................1.9
Guest speaker............................................................................0.4

Following is a brief description of some of these 
expenses by purpose:
Advancement operating: The Pharmacy Alumni Newsletter, 
reception at American Society of Healthy-System Pharmacists 
mid-year meeting, Sudro Society expenses and other alumni 
relations expenses

Students: Pharmacy Hooding Ceremony, student assistance 
with professional development conferences, college 
ambassadors, research awards, registration fees for science 
fairs and equipment in the Concept Pharmacy Lab

Operating: Assist North Dakota Pharmacists Association 
with journal printing and postage and other pharmacy 
operating expenses

Faculty award: Awards for pharmacy faculty presented 
at the Pharmacy Hooding Ceremony

Advisory board: Expenses associated with operations of the 
Pharmacy National Advisory Board, which meets twice a year 
to assist with pharmacy program business

Faculty recruitment: Travel and interview expenses 
associated with recruiting new pharmacy faculty

Faculty and staff development: Retreat expenses for staff 
and faculty

Advertising: Assists with costs of community public service 
announcements about prescription safety, addiction and  
other health-related subjects

Guest speaker: Pharmaceutical sciences guest 
speaker expenses

Please contact me if you have questions about any of these 
items. Thank you again for your generosity. With your help,  
we are providing opportunities for our students, faculty and 
staff to excel in their education and in their careers. We hope 
you consider continuing to enrich the life of this college.

Sara Wald
Director of Advancement
701-231-6461 or sara.wald@ndsu.edu.

Wald
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